[Letter published in News Letter 5 December 2011]

SETTING CRAIG’S WORDS IN CONTEXT OF THE TIME

Dear Editor,

Nick Garbutt in his article 'A courageous brand of unionism' (1 December) contrasts Peter Robinson's conference speech with the famous remark of Sir James Craig, "All I boast is that we are a Protestant Parliament and a Protestant State." 

It is unfair to Craig not to put his somewhat contradictory, and unfortunate phrasing in the context of the time. Here are the full set of remarks he made in a Stormont debate of 24 April 1934 on the rights of the minority, and how Catholics had fared since partition. 

Craig denied their conditions had deteriorated, ending his speech, "Since we took up office we have tried to be absolutely fair towards all the citizens of Northern Ireland. Actually, on an Orange platform, I, myself, laid down the principle, to which I still adhere, that I was Prime Minister not of one section of the community but of all, and that as far as I possibly could I was going to see that fair play was meted out to all classes and creeds without any favour whatever on my part." 

A nationalist MP interjected “What about your Protestant Parliament?", to which Sir James replied, "The hon. Member must remember that in the South they boasted of a Catholic State. They still boast of Southern Ireland being a Catholic State. All I boast of is that we are a Protestant Parliament and a Protestant State. It would be rather interesting for historians of the future to compare a Catholic State launched in the South with a Protestant State launched in the North and to see which gets on the better and prospers the more. It is most interesting for me at the moment to watch how they are progressing. I am doing my best always to top the bill and to be ahead of the South."

Another contextual aspect is Eamon de Valera’s statement in 1932 welcoming the Papal Legate, "It is most fitting that the Irish Government should not only assist in every way the great and solemn function of the Eucharistic Congress here in Ireland, but also should take their due part and place in its proceedings", and his later remarks: "Since the coming of St Patrick 1500 years ago Ireland has been a Christian and a Catholic nation. She remains a Catholic nation."

I will leave a defence of Capt. Terence O'Neill's patronising remarks to another.

Yours sincerely

Jeffrey Dudgeon

